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On M arch  20th , one day before th e  C hurch began its e ighth  y e a r on O k in aw a , th e  N a za re th  K in d e rg a rte n  of the  
C hurch o f S.S. P e te r and Paul in N ah a grad uated  its  firs t class. Th ese  tw e n ty -tw o  O k in aw a n  ch ild ren  represent th e  
f irs t fru its  o f a g ra n t fro m  th e  U n ited  T h a n k  O ffe rin g  w h ich  m ade th e  bu ild ing  o f th is  school possible. N a za re th  K in ­
d e rg a rte n  w h ich  w as designed to accom m odate e ig h ty  c h ild re n  began its second y e a r  on A p r il 9th w ith  an overflow  
e n ro llm e n t o f e ig h ty -s ix  ch ild ren . Shown here w ith  th e  ch ild ren  is the P r in c ip a l, Canon W illia m  C. H e ffn e r  and 
th e  s ix  O k in aw a n  teach ers  o f th e  school.

Travel In Fashion
In order that the five delegates from Hawaii may 

attend the Triennial Meeting of the Woman’s Auxiliary, 
at the time of General Convention, a Fashion Trav­
elogue is being planned under the capable chair­
manship of Mrs. F. Gordon Halstead and is being 
sponsored by the Diocesan Woman’s Auxiliary. This 
is to be held at the Royal Hawaiian Hotel on May 
17th at 12:30 p.m. in the Monarch Room.

Fashions will be shown by M clnerney’s which will 
be suitable for cruise wear, as well as for air travel to 
Europe and the Mainland.

The price is $4.00 — which we hope everyone will 
put aside for this occasion. This includes $2.75 for the 
guaranteed delicious luncheon, including tax and tip. 
The remainder goes to the Triennial Travel Fund. The 
event promises to be one of the outstanding women’s 
affairs of the spring season, so join the many who will 
be in evidence on May 17th. Send our women off to 
Miami Beach in style with a smile!

Appointed Archdeacon Of Maui
The Ven. E. Lani Hanchett, Vicar of Holy Inno­

cents Church, Lahaina, Maui, has been appointed 
Archdeacon of the Island of Maui and Molokai. W e 
congratulate him on the honor that has come to him, 
so deservedly, and feel sure that his leadership will 
continue to foster the work of the church on these 
islands.
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Dedication Luau
A luau to celebrate the completion of the Cathedral 

will be held in the Cathedral grounds on May 31st, 
from 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m.

Mr. Samuel Chu is general chairman and promises 
a very unusual and attractive luau. Mrs. Kenneth O. 
Miller is in charge of the donations. Anyone wishing 
to donate pigs, chickens, salted salmon, coconuts, poi, 
soft drinks, paper plates, cups and spoons, ti leaves, 
crotons, pineapple, taro leaves, cake, sweet potatoes, 
opihi and dried fish are asked to contact her.

Everyone is asked to place this date on his or her 
calendar and to join in the great celebration.

Honored By Governor Of Guam
The Reverend Richard H. Baker, Vicar of the 

Church of St. John the Divine, Agana, Guam, has been 
designated by the Honorable Barrett Lowe, Governor 
of Guam, as one of the members of the Liberation Day 
Executive Committee, which is the observance of the 
liberation of Guam from the Japanese forces on 
August 1, 1950. On December 8, 1941 (the same day 
as the attack on Pearl Harbor, but a different dateline) 
the Japanese attacked Guam.

The annual observance of both of these events is 
the highlight of civic activities on the Island.
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Diocesan S ta ff— M iss K a th e rin e  M . M o rton , Diocesan S e c re ta ry  and S e c re ta ry  to  th e  Bishop, M r. H e n ry  F. Budd, 
Diocesan T re a s u re r , M rs. C laren ce  Lee, S e c re ta ry  to th e  T re a s u re r  and A d m in is tra tiv e  A ss is tan t, T h e  Rev. Canon  
Paul R. S avanack , A d m in is tra tiv e  A ss istan t.

To Be Rector of T h e  Church Of The 
Good Shepherd, Wailuku, Maui

The Reverend William Anderson, of Quincy, 
Florida, will go to the Church of the Good Shepherd, 
Wailuku, Maui, as rector. Announcement of his com­
ing to Hawaii was made in the last issue of the Ha­
waiian Church Chronicle. H e and his family will 
arrive in Honolulu on May 5th and he will go to Maui 
on May 12th, having his first services in the church on 
May 18th.

W e shall welcome him and his family as members 
of our Diocesan Family, and know that the Church of 
the Good Shepherd will be delighted to have them as 
leaders.

Australian Bishop Stops In Honolulu
The Rt. Rev. and Mrs. Thomas Thornton Reed, of 

Adelaide, Australia, stopped in Honolulu for a day en 
route to Lambeth Conference. They brought us the 
distressing news that our good friend, Archbishop 
Howard W. K. Mowll, of Australia, has been suffering 
from ill health. W e know that all of our people will 
wish to remember him in prayer.
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Junior Episcopal Churchmen
The Junior High boys and girls of the church have 

organized themselves as the Junior Episcopal Church­
men of Hawaii (JECO H ) on a Diocesan-wide basis; 
and it is the hope of the Department of Youth that 
every parish and mission will do something toward 
an organized program for this age group.

An Oahu Council of JECOH is now planning for 
the Summer Conference, June 15-27.

The Summer JECOH Conference at Camp Moku­
leia, June 15-27, will be a Conference, not a camp. 
Each Parish and Mission will be entitled to four dele­
gates, preferably 2 boys and 2 girls.

This is a Diocesan Conference and neighboring 
Island Churches should send delegates if possible. W e 
recognize the expense factor here and hope that 
Vestries, Guilds, and individuals will help so that 
every Parish and Mission will be represented.

It is suggested and recommended that each Island 
organize a JECOH Council to coordinate the work of 
the Junior Churchmen on the separate islands.

(The Rev.) Robert Sheeran, Advisor
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S is te r  E ve lyn  A n c illa , S is te r S u p erio r of St. A nd rew 's  
P rio ry , th e  Bishop and S and ra  Y osh ioka  read th e  le tte r  
announcing  her aw ard  from  th e  “ L iv in g  C h u rc h .”

C o n firm a tio n  Class presented by th e  Rev. A rth u r  W ard  
recen tly  at S t. B arnabas M ission, E w a  Beach. T h e  m ission  
w as s ta rted  in D ecem b er 195 / and is our new est M ission.

Sandra Yoko Yoshioka Has Winning Essay
Sandra Yoko Yoshioka, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 

Ralph H. Yoshioka, 57 North School St., has received 
word from Milwaukee that she has won first prize of 
one hundred dollars in cash and a gold medal in a 
national essay contest sponsored by T he Living  
Church, an Episcopal Church magazine. Sandra’s 
essay on the contest theme: Christian Race Relations: 
was published in the April 20, 1958, Church School 
issue of T he L iving  Church. The essay was first place 
winner in a preliminary school contest and was entered 
by her school, St. Andrew’s Priory, in the national 
contest.

Sandra is sixteen years of age and is a sophomore 
at St. Andrew’s Priory. She is a member of Holy 
Trinity Church, whose vicar is the Rev. Lawrence H. 
Ozaki.

Excerpts from her essay follow:

C H R IS T IA N  R A C E  R E L A T IO N S  
Dandelions, bluebells, orchids and pinks,
Field mice, elephants, rabbits and minks, 
Butterflies, fireflies, aphids and bees,
W hite pine, black willow and red wood trees, 
Peacocks, sparrows, crows and swallows,
Brown men, white men, red, black and yellows.

B y Sandra Yoshioka

is
Judging from God’s many and varied creations, it 
evident that H e intended this world to be gay, 

colorful and interesting—a beautiful world of peace 
and harmony, with all colors, sizes and shapes merg­
ing into one, to form a perfect unity.

When God included mankind in His realm of mira­
cles, H e must have had great hopes and plans for 
them. For He had created them with the loving care 
of a father, in His very own image and has even 
delegated to them some of His great powers. But 
here again it is obvious that He did not want the 
monotone of uniformity. He has made them in dif­
ferent colors and races. As it is stated in the Bible, 
“God hath made of one blood all nations of men to 
dwell on all the face of the earth.”

Although God has stressed variety in all His crea­
tions, His love for them is never varied. He loves each 
and every one of His children equally “because of 
their differences more than in spite of them.”

Camp Periods Set
The Diocesan Camp Periods have been announced 

by the Reverend Paul M. Wheeler, Diocesan Chair­
man for Youth. They will be:

Session Age Dates
1 8 & 9 June 29 through July 11
2 9 & 10 July 13 through July 25
3 10 & 11 July 27 through August 5

A camp period is $35. Blanks for registration may 
be secured through your church or from the Rev. Mr. 
Wheeler.

Parents are already inquiring about the camp. The 
camp will be supervised by the Reverend Norio Sasaki, 
who last year helped with the camp during the entire 
summer. He will be assisted by clergy of the diocese 
and a capable camp staff.

W e urge parents to make early application for 
attendance of their children.
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T h e  R everend H u m ke

To Join Clergy Staff
The Reverend William Pollock, former rector of 

St. Peter’s Church, Denver, Colorado, arrived on May 
1st to start work in the Diocese.

A graduate of Colorado State Teachers College and 
St. John’s Theological College, he served in the 
Diocese of New Mexico and Virginia before going to 
Colorado. From 1943 to 1946 he was a Chaplain in 
the United States Army. He has been rector of St. 
Peter’s Church since 1946.

Mrs. Pollock will come to Hawaii in October. She 
is remaining in Denver until two of her sons enter 
college and the third son accepts a position as a 
teacher in California. W e shall look forward to her 
arrival then.

The Reverend Richard Herbert Humke, curate of 
Trinity Cathedral, Davenport, Iowa, will arrive in July. 
He is a graduate of the State University of Iowa and 
Virginia Theological Seminary. He was ordained in 
1956, and has been curate of Trinity Cathedral since 
then. He is unmarried.

W e shall welcome these two men with a very warm 
Aloha.

Diocese Status
Since we in the Missionary District of Honolulu 

look hopefully to the day that we may attain Diocesan 
status, w e commend the Missionary District of Arizona 
for its declaration that it will become a diocese on 
January 1, 1959.

In the Episcopal Church, a diocese is a self-sup­
porting area, while a missionary district is in part 
supported by the national Church.

T h e  R everend W illia m  P ollock

Leave For Mainland
The Reverend and Mrs. Donald Terry and son, 

Rickey, left for Cincinnati, Ohio, on April 16th. The 
Rev. Mr. Terry was Vicar of St. John’s Mission, Kula, 
Maui, having come to Hawaii in June, 1957. Because 
of ill health it was necessary for him to return to the 
mainland.

The Terrys will be greatly missed at St. John’s 
Church and in the Diocese. They had made many 
devoted friends in their short stay in the Islands. W e 
send them forth with our blessing and affectionate 
Aloha, and wish them all that is good in the days 
ahead.

United Thank Offering To Be Early
The United Thank Offering for the fall will be 

held on August 24th so that we may send our offering 
in on time for the Ingathering at General Convention 
at Miami Beach on October 10th.

Bishop Kennedy, with other' missionary bishops, 
will participate in this service.

Mrs. Willard Buscher, Diocesan Chairman for the 
UTO, has asked that if our women plan to be away 
from the Islands on August 24th that they will make 
a particular effort to get their offerings in before they 
leave. W e are most anxious that this missionary dis­
trict, which has shared so generously in past years 
from this offering, has a very generous report to make 
to General Convention.
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St. A n d re w 's  P r io ry  g irls  s ta r t  th e  m o rn in g  w ith  devotions.

In Memoriam
The Reverend Edmund L. Souder, retired clergy­

man of this Missionary District, passed away in Alham­
bra, California, on April 7th, after an extended 
illness.

He was for many years a priest in China, until 
forced to leave there because of the Communist occu­
pation of Red China. From there he served in 
Cincinnati, Ohio. He came to Honolulu in 1945 and 
served at St. Mary’s Mission, then St. Mark’s, from 
1946 to 1953. He then went to Los Angeles, California 
and worked until illness forced him into retirement.

It was during his time at St. Mark’s Church that 
the new church building was started and much of the 
money for its erection was raised. He and Mrs. Souder 
worked untiringly toward this fund. At the time of 
its dedication the people of St. Mark’s had them re­
turn to Honolulu to participate in the service.

The entire Diocese joins in extending deep 
sympathy to Mrs. Souder and to her family. Mrs. 
Thomas Jones, a daughter, lives in Honolulu and is 
a member of the Church of the Holy Nativity.

Welcome New Son
Michael Young Jin Kim, fourth child of the Rev. 

and Mrs. Stephen E. T. Kim, of St. Columba’s Mis­
sion, Paauilo, arrived on March 20, 1958 to join the 
family and to become a member of our Diocesan 
Family. H e is the Kim’s second son. W e extend con­
gratulations to him and his family and welcome him 
into our Diocesan Family with affection.
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Furlough Time Again
The Rev. W. Edwin Bonsey, Jr., Vicar of St. 

Stephen’s Church, Wahiawa, Oahu, and his family left 
on April 16th for Berkeley, California, on furlough. 
W hile on the mainland the Rev. Mr. Bonsey will take 
further study at the Church Divinity School of the 
Pacific, in Berkeley. He will also be our delegate to 
the Synod of the Province of the Pacific, in Reno, 
Nevada, May 6th through the 8th.

On May 29th the Very Rev. James S. Cox, Dean of 
St. Andrew’s Cathedral, will leave with Mrs. Cox and 
their son, Stephen, to attend the graduation at Prince­
ton, of their son, James, Jr. Their son, Brice, is com­
pleting his first year at Princeton, so they will be able 
to see him, as well. They will spend the summer on 
the east coast.

The Rev. Canon William C. Heffner, in charge of 
our work on Okinawa, will leave in September for his 
furlough. W hile on the mainland he will attend Gen­
eral Convention in Miami Beach. He hopes to stop in 
Honolulu for a couple of weeks on his return to 
Okinawa in November.

The Rev. Paul M. Wheeler, of St. Clement’s Parish, 
and his family will leave the first part of June for three 
months on the mainland. They will visit relatives and 
friends in California while away.

The Rev. Canon Paul R. Savanack, who will be our 
clerical delegate to General Convention, will leave the 
latter part of August for his furlough. He will go first 
to visit relatives in Ohio, then on to General Conven­
tion. From there he will return to Honolulu via Eng­
land, France, Hong Kong, etc., stopping in Taiwan and
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M rs. C ooper’s H om e.

Okinawa, Guam and Wake to see the Church’s work 
there.

The Reverend Alfred C. Krader, Vicar of St. John’s 
Church, Eleele, and St. Paul’s Church, Kekaha, Kauai, 
will leave on furlough with Mrs. Krader the latter part 
of May. He expects to accept a post on the mainland 
and will not return to the Islands after his furlough.

We extend to the Kraders our affectionate Aloha 
and pray that God will abundantly bless them in their 
new post. W e appreciate the splendid contribution he 
made to the Church’s work on Kauai.

Accepts Washington Post
The Reverend J. Robert Jones, rector of St. Peter’s 

Parish, Honolulu, has accepted a call to become asso­
ciate rector of St. Alban’s Church, Washington, D.C. 
He and his family expect to leave the Islands the latter 
part of June.

W hile in Virginia Seminary the Rev. Mr. Jones 
served St. Alban’s as lay assistant. He has been in the 
Islands since 1952, serving first as Vicar of St. James’ 
Mission, Kamuela, Hawaii and as chaplain of the Ha­
waii Episcopal Academy, now known as the Hawaii 
Preparatory Academy.

From there he went to St. Andrew’s Cathedral as 
curate before serving briefly at St. George’s and St. 
Timothy’s churches. He became rector of St. Peter’s 
Parish in 1956.

He is chairman of the Diocesan Department of 
Promotion and Vice President of the Honolulu Minis­
terial Union.

The many friends of the Jones will regret their 
departure, but we all join in sending them forth with 
our affectionate Aloha and prayer for God’s blessing 
in the new work he will undertake.

T h e  Rev. Canon W a i On S him  and M rs. S h im  have m oved  
in to  th e ir  new  rec to ry  a t S t. E liz a b e th ’s C hu rch , H on o lu lu .

Diocese To Receive Wonderful Gift
Mrs. Katharine McGrew Cooper, of Makawao, 

Maui, has given our D iocese a deed for her home and 
8.79 acres of land. This generous and wonderful gift 
is being given by Mrs. Cooper with the desire that 
the Church establish a private school for girls. Such 
a school would be similar to our Academy for boys.

This magnificent estate will make an ideal setting 
for such a school and will fill a great need in our 
Islands. Many parents have asked that the Church 
sponsor a school for girls.

The entire D iocese extends to Mrs. Cooper our 
sincere thanks for this generous and thoughtful gift. 
It is a gift that will bring blessings to the lives of many 
in the years to come.
The Best Memory System

Forget each kindness that you do 
As soon as you have done it;
Forget the praise that falls to you 
The moment you have won it;
Forget the slander that you hear 
Before you can repeat it;
Forget each slight, each spite, each sneer, 
Wherever you may meet it;
Remember every kindness done 
To you whate’er its measure;
Remember praise by others won 
And pass it on with pleasure;
Remember every promise made 
And keep it to the letter;
Remember those who lend you aid 
And be a grateful debtor;
Remember all the happiness 
That comes your way in living;
Forget each worry and distress,
Be hopeful and forgiving;
Remember good, remember truth,
Remember heaven’s above you,
And you will find, through age and youth,
That many hearts will love you.
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Notes From The Diocesan 
Woman’s Auxiliary

In this day of soul-searching and self-analysis, we 
find even the Church is not exempt from the trend.

Aichbishop William Temple says: “Do not begin 
ever considering what is wrong with you without first 
being quite sure your mind is directed towards the 
glory of God as it has shone forth in Jesus Christ.”

With this in mind, one of our windward Woman’s 
Auxiliaries set out on a program of self-analysis of the 
Auxiliary led by the minister.

Two evenings were set aside for serious contempla­
tion as to the role of the Woman’s Auxiliary should  and 
does play in the life of the Church.

The first program was given over to a hypothetical 
case of a visitor being present. “Why should this 
visitor wish to come back to the next Auxiliary m eet­
ing?” In other words, why should an Auxiliary con­
tinue to exist? W hy not close it down! With these 
rather startling declarations thrown before the women; 
the Auxiliary was divided into seven groups for 
exploration of this fantastic idea. After due consider­
ation they reported back the results to be read and 
tabulated for future thinking and on this note-of-con- 
tinued-until-next-month serial idea they adjourned.

At the next regular meeting the program continued. 
The membership was again split up into small groups 
and asked to discuss these questions:

1. What are the strongest points in our Auxiliary 
life?

2. What are our weakest points?
3. Complete this sentence— “I wish our Auxiliary

would do this ........................................................... !
The conclusions were written down and turned over
to the local branch’s Auxiliary Executive Board for its 
guidance in working out the Auxiliary over-all pro­
gram in the immediate future.

Perhaps each of the local branches might wish to 
devote a session to this novel idea. You, too, tabulating 
your results.

And on the possibility of being accused of being 
like the old-Saturday-morning-movie-melodrama; we 
won’t report until next month some of these findings. 
You, too, check your conclusions against this one 
Auxiliary’s efforts; and send your contributions and 
conclusions to be included.

But as w e begin our self-analysis lets keep in mind 
Archbishop Temple’s admonition:

“There are many aids to self-examination. Some 
of them are excellent, but some are quite dreadfully 
bad. I want to suggest how you may know which are 
the bad ones. If they confront you with a series of 
questions, all referring to actions, they are bad, be­
cause our self-examination must not mainly refer to

actions . . . Let your «self-examination, as far as possible, 
concern motives. Confront yourself with the Christian 
character as it is set out in the Beatitudes or in St. 
Paul’s articulation of the Fruit of the Spirit or with 
some other analysis of the mind of Christ. See how  
far your character corresponds with this, as exhibited 
in your actions, feelings, plans and hopes.”

Mrs. Joseph Lucas 
Publicity Chairman

Sister Clara Dies In Glendale, Ohio
Sister Clara Elizabeth, of the Community of the 

Transfiguration, died at the Mother House in Glendale, 
Ohio, on April 9th after an illness of some duration.

She was Sister Superior at St. Andrew’s Priory from 
about 1930 to 1938, during which time the Restarick 
Hall wing of the main building was constructed and 
the six classrooms of Sellon Hall were built. During 
this period of the time the enrollment of the school 
increased substantially, and the curriculum was 
broadened.

Her memory will be held dear by many who were 
students at the Priory during the time of her leadership.

Lenten Diocesan Poster Contest
Carole Anne Ishimaru, Church of the Holy 

Apostles, Jean Nakata, Church of the Holy Innocents, 
Thaddeus Fountain and Christopher Strauss of St. 
Andrew’s Cathedral were selected as winners of the 
Diocesan Poster Contest held in connection with the 
Lenten Missionary Offering.

Judges were Mr. Robert H. Meltzer, Mrs. William  
Kenda, and the Rev. Shelton H. Bishop. They selected 
two winners from each of the categories 7-10 and 11-13 
years of age.

In the 7-10 category, Thaddeus won first prize and 
Christopher, second. In the older age group, Carole 
Anne was the winner with Jean the runner up.

There were no entries in the 14-17 classification.
W e thank the teachers and students who helped 

to make the contest such a success.
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O fficial o rg an  of the  M issio n ary  D is tr ic t  of H o n o lu lu  of the 
P ro te s ta n t  Episcopal C h u rch  in  the  U n ited  S ta tes 

E n tered  as second-class m a tte r  F e b ru a ry  14, 1908, a t  th e  post office a t 
H o n o lu lu , H aw aii, u n d e r the  A ct of M arch  3, 1879.

T H E  R T . R E V . H A R R Y  S. K E N N E D Y , D .D ., S .T .D ., E d i t o r  
K A T H E R IN E  M . M O R T O N ,

A S S IS T A N T  E D IT O R

T H E  H A W A IIA N  C H U R C H  C H R O N IC L E  is pub lished  once in  each 
m onth , except J u ly  and  A u g u st. T he sub scrip tio n  price is O ne D o lla r  a 
year. R em ittan ces , orders and  o th er business co m m unica tions should  be ad* 
dressed to  B ishop’s Office, Q ueen E m m a S quare, H o n o lu lu  13, Т . Н .
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